MINUTES LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS TUESDAY, MARCH 5, 2013 COMMISSIONERS HEARING ROOM, ROOM 112 FIRST FLOOR, COUNTY-CITY BUILDING 10:30 A.M.

Advance public notice of the Board of Commissioners meeting was posted on the County-City Building bulletin board and the Lancaster County, Nebraska, web site and emailed to the media on February 22, 2013.

Commissioners present: Larry Hudkins, Chair

Brent Smoyer, Vice Chair

Roma Amundson

Deb Schorr

Commissioners absent: Jane Raybould

Others present: Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer

Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer

Brittany Behrens, Deputy County Attorney

Dan Nolte, County Clerk

Cori Beattie, Deputy County Clerk Angela Zocholl, County Clerk's Office

The location announcement of the Nebraska Open Meetings Act was given and the meeting was called to order at 10:30 a.m.

1) <u>MINUTES:</u> Approval of the minutes of the Board of Commissioners meeting held on Tuesday, February 26, 2013.

MOTION: Amundson moved and Smoyer seconded approval of the minutes. Amundson, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye. Schorr abstained. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 3-0.

2) CLAIMS: Approval of all claims processed through Tuesday, March 5, 2013.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded approval of the claims. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

3) **PUBLIC HEARINGS**:

A. Amendment of the Lancaster County General Assistance Guidelines.

The Chair opened the public hearing.

Gary Chalupa, General Assistance Director, was administered the oath. He distributed the revised guidelines (Exhibit A). He explained that a special sub-committee was formed from the General Assistance Monitoring Committee to come up with the guideline revisions, which were then reviewed by the whole Monitoring Committee.

PUBLIC HEARINGS CONTINUED:

Chalupa highlighted some of the revisions.

- Leased vehicles were included in the equity value of the applicant's resources (2:103).
- An applicant's work search now requires five employer contacts per week instead of three (2:108).
- If clients do not comply with their case plan and become ineligible for General Assistance, they must wait 90 days to reapply instead of being able to reapply the next day (2:300).
- Ongoing cases must be recertified at least every six months (2:503).
- Cremation and burial updates include authorization for cremation, a flat rate of \$800 per cremation and elimination of certain services (Chapter 4).
- The income standard changed from a 70% guideline to 50% for all regardless of family size (Appendix A).
- The State and/or Federal Health Care Exchange, as well as Medicaid, was included under potential income in preparation for possible legislative changes (2:106).

Chalupa recognized the members of the General Assistance Committee who worked on the guideline revisions.

The Chair closed the public hearing.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded to direct the County Attorney's Office to prepare a resolution authorizing the revised guidelines. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

B. Amusement license application from Dan Warren to hold an event on April 5 and April 6, 2013, at 2601 Saltillo Road. (See 5A for correlating item.)

The Chair opened the public hearing.

Dan Warren was administered the oath. He said the goal is to have a bike-based event, posting no parking signs on Saltillo Road and using the two trailheads adjacent to the property. He agreed to observe the proper setback, keeping the event on the agricultural side of the property. Warren noted he has managed several beer gardens and planned to use private staff to help with security. Events would run from around 5:00 p.m. to 2:00 a.m. on Friday and around 12:00 p.m. to 2:00 a.m. on Saturday. He estimated around 200 people attending but thought that could be a little high.

Terry Wagner, County Sheriff, was administered the oath. Hudkins asked Wagner if he had any concerns over security for the event. Wagner said he was fine with Warren using his own experienced staff, but it may be best to add a few deputy sheriffs as well.

The Chair closed the public hearing.

4) OLD BUSINESS:

A. Request for a refund of personal property tax for Walgreens.

OLD BUSINESS CONTINUED:

Scott Gaines, Deputy County Assessor/Register of Deeds, said the original request proposed changes in recovery periods and general terms but no backup information was provided. The Board considered the request four weeks ago and agreed to wait for additional information. Gaines said nothing more has been received and recommended denial of the request.

MOTION: Amundson moved and Smoyer seconded denial of the refund request based on the County Assessor's recommendation. Schorr, Amundson, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

B. Amendment to County Contract C-09-0160 with Whitehead Oil Company for the annual requirements of fuel (point of sale). The amendment renews the agreement for an additional one-year term from April 1, 2013, to March 31, 2014. (C-13-0085)

MOTION: Schorr moved and Amundson seconded approval of the amendment. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

5) **NEW BUSINESS**:

A. Amusement license application from Dan Warren to hold an event on April 5 and 6, 2013, at 2601 Saltillo Road.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Schorr seconded approval of the amusement license application. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

B. Special designated license application from Charles Sykes to provide alcoholic beverage service for an event on April 5 and 6, 2013, at 2601 Saltillo Road.

MOTION: Amundson moved and Schorr seconded approval of the special designated license application. Smoyer, Schorr, Amundson and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

Schorr asked Dan Warren if he had a name for his event. He said it would be called Jamaica Jam since the land is where the town of Jamaica used to be.

C. Special events permit application from Tiger Coaching & Personal Training for a triathlon race on September 15, 2013, at Branched Oak Lake State Recreation Area.

Gary Bredehoft, Tiger Coaching & Personal Training, said this is the third year for the growing event. He confirmed there would be no changes from previous years and that all permits have been covered with Nebraska Game & Parks.

MOTION: Schorr moved and Smoyer seconded approval of the special events permit application. Schorr, Amundson, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

NEW BUSINESS CONTINUED:

D. Special events permit application from UNL Cycling Club to hold a cycling road race on March 16, 2013, at Branched Oak Lake State Recreation Area.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded approval of the special events permit application. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

E. 2010 grant adjustment notice to the sub-grant award agreement for 2010 State Homeland Security Grant 2010-SS-T0-0013 with the Nebraska Emergency Management Agency as the grantee and Lancaster County, on behalf of the Southeast Region, as the sub-grantee. The adjustment decreases the total award amount to \$95,227. (C-13-0088)

Doug Ahlberg, Emergency Management Director, said the State is in the process of developing a statewide communications system. The Southeast Region was obligated to give back \$317,000 of the 2010 grant for purchase of microwave systems with the State's contractor and for their installation through Lancaster County and Southeast Nebraska. This is an adjustment to the 2010 grant.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Schorr seconded approval of the grant adjustment notice. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

F. Contract between NMC, Inc., and Lancaster County, on behalf of the Emergency Management Department, for generator inspection and testing. The County will pay \$1,053 for the services. Term of the contract is one year from the date of execution. (C-13-0089)

MOTION: Amundson moved and Smoyer seconded approval of the contract. Smoyer, Schorr, Amundson and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

G. Recommendation from the Purchasing Agent to award a bid to the Lincoln Journal Star at an estimated cost of \$61,324.68 for the annual requirements of publishing legal notices and all other verbiage necessary to conduct City/County/Public Building Commission business. (B-13-0007)

MOTION: Schorr moved and Amundson seconded approval of the recommendation. Schorr, Amundson, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

H. Contract with Midwest Coatings Company, Inc., in the amount of \$41,300 for crack sealing bituminous surfacing at various locations; Project 13-32. (C-13-0090)

MOTION: Amundson moved and Smoyer seconded approval of the contract. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

1. Agreement with Great Plains Appraisal, Inc., for appraisal services. The County will pay Great Plains \$4,000 to perform an appraisal of the Community Mental Health Center, 2201 S. 17th Street. (C-13-0091)

NEW BUSINESS CONTINUED:

MOTION: Amundson moved and Smoyer seconded approval of the agreement. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

J. Amendment to grant contract C-13-0030 between Lancaster County (sponsor) and Abbott Sports Complex – Abbott Motocross Park (grantee), extending the completion date to April 30, 2013. (C-13-0092)

MOTION: Amundson moved and Smoyer seconded approval of the amendment. Smoyer, Schorr, Amundson and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

K. Adoption of the Vantagepoint Milestone Retirement Income Fund (VPRRX) as the Qualified Default Investment Alternative (QDIA) for the Lancaster County Post Employment Health Plans (PEHP) to be administered by ICMA-RC.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded approval of the adoption. Schorr, Amundson, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

L. Labor negotiations (executive session).

The Chair announced the item would be held until the end of the meeting.

- 6) CONSENT ITEMS: These are routine business items that are expected to be adopted without dissent. Any individual item may be removed for special discussion and consideration by a Commissioner or by any member of the public without prior notice. Unless there is an exception, these items will be approved as one with a single vote of the Board of Commissioners. These items are approval of:
 - A. Right-of-way contracts between the County Engineer and the following:
 - 1. Ag Invest, LLC, S. 82nd Street between Roca Road and Saltillo Road, in the amount of \$8,440. (C-13-0093) (C-13-0094)
 - 2. Vergene Vandergriend, S. 54th Street north of Firth Road, in the amount of \$1,633. (C-13-0095)
 - B. Receive and place on file the following:
 - 1. County Clerk monthly report for February 2013.
 - 2. City of Hickman Management's Discussion and Analysis, Financial Statements and Supplementary Information for the year ended September 30, 2012.
 - C. Setting of a public hearing for Tuesday, March 19, 2013, at 10:30 a.m., in Room 112 of the County-City Building (555 S. 10th Street, Lincoln), regarding the amendment of the Lincoln-Lancaster County Air Pollution Regulations and Standards, Article 1, Section 6, to increase the fee for emission of air pollutants and to change the fee structure.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Schorr seconded approval of the consent items. Smoyer, Schorr, Amundson and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

7) <u>PUBLIC COMMENT:</u> Those wishing to speak on items relating to County business not on the agenda may do so at this time.

No one appeared for public comment.

8) **ANNOUNCEMENTS**:

- A. The Mid-Year Budget Retreat will be held on Thursday, March 7, 2013, at 8:00 a.m., in Room 113 of the County-City Building (555 S. 10th Street, Lincoln).
- B. The Lancaster County Board of Commissioners will hold their next regular meeting on Tuesday, March 12, 2013, at 10:30 a.m., in Room 112 of the County-City Building (555 S. 10th Street, Lincoln) with the Board of Equalization immediately following.
- C. The Lancaster County Board of Commissioners will hold their next staff meeting on Tuesday, March 12, 2013, in Room 113 of the County-City Building (555 S. 10th Street, Lincoln) immediately following the County Board of Commissioners/Board of Equalization meetings. A staff meeting will not be held on Thursday, March 14, 2013, due to the County Board's attendance at the Nebraska Association of County Officials (NACO) Southeast District meeting.
- D. The County Commissioners can be reached at 402-441-7447 or commish@lancaster.ne.gov.
- E. The Lancaster County Board of Commissioners meeting is broadcast live. It is rebroadcast on Tuesday and Saturday on 5 City-TV, Cable Channel 5. In addition, the meeting may be viewed on the internet at lancaster.ne.gov. Click on 5 City-TV Video on Demand.

Schorr asked the Board to consider holding the March 12 staff meeting before the regular Board meeting instead of after it. The consensus was to change the staff meeting time to 9:30 a.m.

The Chair recessed the meeting at 11:08 a.m.

The Chair reconvened the meeting at 11:10 a.m.

RETURNING TO ITEM 5L:

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Schorr seconded to enter executive session for the purpose of labor negotiations and to protect the public interest at 11:10 a.m.

The Chair restated the motion for the record.

ROLL CALL: Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded to exit executive session at 11:44 a.m. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

9) **ADJOURNMENT**

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Schorr seconded to adjourn the Board of Commissioners meeting at 11:45 a.m. Schorr, Amundson, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

Dan Nolte

Lancaster County Clerk

MINUTES LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF EQUALIZATION TUESDAY, MARCH 5, 2013 COMMISSIONERS HEARING ROOM, ROOM 112 FIRST FLOOR, COUNTY-CITY BUILDING IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING THE LANCASTER COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

Advance public notice of the Board of Equalization meeting was posted on the County-City Building bulletin board and the Lancaster County, Nebraska, web site and emailed to the media on February 15, 2013.

Commissioners present: Larry Hudkins, Chair

Brent Smoyer, Vice Chair

Roma Amundson

Deb Schorr

Commissioners absent: Jane Raybould

Others present: Scott Gaines, Deputy County Assessor/Register of Deeds

Kerry Eagan, Chief Administrative Officer

Gwen Thorpe, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer

Brittany Behrens, Deputy County Attorney

Dan Nolte, County Clerk

Cori Beattie, Deputy County Clerk Angela Zocholl, County Clerk's Office

The location announcement of the Nebraska Open Meetings Act was given and the meeting was called to order at 11:08 a.m.

1) MINUTES: Approval of the minutes of the Board of Equalization meeting held on Tuesday, February 26, 2013.

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Schorr seconded approval of the minutes. Schorr, Amundson, Smoyer and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

Schorr stated that she should have abstained since she was not present at the February 26 meeting.

2) <u>ADDITIONS AND DEDUCTIONS TO THE TAX ASSESSMENT ROLLS</u> (See attached additions and deductions)

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Amundson seconded approval of the additions and deductions. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

3) **ADJOURNMENT**

MOTION: Smoyer moved and Schorr seconded to adjourn the Board of Equalization meeting at 11:10 a.m. Amundson, Smoyer, Schorr and Hudkins voted aye. Raybould was absent. Motion carried 4-0.

Dan Nolte

Lancaster County Clerk

EXHIBIT

| September | Part |



General Assistance Guidelines

Including

Primary Health Care & Cremation/Burials

Revised and Reissued

Effective May 12, 2010 ?

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Chapter	Page
Chapter 1	1
1.1Definitions	1
1.2 Client and Agency Responsibilities	5
1.3 Appeal Procedures	7
Chapter 2	8
2.1 Eligibility Factors	8
2.2 Assistance Provided	14
2.3 Disqualification from Program Participation	19
2.4 Determination of Benefits	23
2.5 Classification of Need	24
Chapter 3	26
3.1 Scope of Medical Services	26
3.2 Scope of Dental Services	27
3.3 Scope of Pharmacy Services	28
3.4 Scope of Behavioral Health Services	29
Chapter 4	31
4.1 County Cremations/Burials	31
Chapter 5	36
5.1 General Provisions	36
5.2 Payment Procedures	36
5.3 General Assistance Vendors	38
5.4 Authorized Medical and Hospital Services	38
5.5 Non-reimbursable Services	40
5.6 Payment Procedures for Medical Care	41
Chapter 6	42
6.1 Income and Resource Standards	42
Appendix A	43
Appendix B	44
Annendix C	45

CHAPTER 1

GENERAL PROVISIONS

The following general provisions and definitions shall apply to all Lancaster County General Assistance programs administered by the County unless specific requirements of a program provide otherwise, in which case the specific program requirements will control.

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions shall apply, unless the context would indicate otherwise:

- 1:100 Adequate Notice: Notice of case action which includes a statement of the action taken by the Caseworker, the reason for the action taken, or a change in State law and/or County regulations which requires the action taken.
- 1:101 Appeal: A request for a hearing by an applicant to have the County's action or inaction on their case reviewed. An appeal may be requested in writing or in person.
- 1:102 Applicant: An individual who applies for General Assistance, including burial assistance and/or medical assistance from Lancaster County.
- 1:103 Application: A written form prescribed by the County and signed by the applicant which indicates the applicant's desire to receive General Assistance benefits. The application must be signed by the applicant/client within ten (10) days immediately

- preceding the date it is received in the Lancaster County General Assistance Office. Prior to approving an application for assistance, the original copy of the application must be provided to the General Assistance Caseworker.
- 1:104 <u>Application Date:</u> The date an applicant's/client's signed and completed application is received in the Lancaster County General Assistance Office.
- 1:105 Assisted Living: Assisted living facilities are designed to care for people needing assistance with Activities of Daily Living (ADLs). Assisted living facilities offer help with ADLs such as eating, bathing, dressing, laundry, housekeeping, and/or assistance with administering medications. Assisted living is not an alternative to placement in a nursing home but is intended to provide an intermediate level of care for someone needing supervision on a daily basis.
- 1:106 Authorization Period: When an application includes a request for medical services, the authorization period will begin on the date the application is received in the Lancaster County General Assistance Office. An earlier authorization start date may be allowed for applications that include a request for retroactive medical services; however the time period for such retroactive medical services shall not exceed sixty (60) days. The

ending date of the authorization period for medical assistance is the actual date the case file is closed by the caseworker. When an application for assistance includes non-medical services, the authorization period will start on the first day of the month in which the application is received in the Lancaster County General Assistance Office. The ending date of the authorization period for non-medical services will be the actual date the case file is closed by the caseworker. The ending date of the authorization period for rent assistance shall be the last day of the month in which the case file is closed by the caseworker.

- 1:107 Applicant and/or Client: Anyone who has applied for, or is receiving, General Assistance benefits.
- 1:108 Clinic Physician: A licensed physician who provides medical care at the designated Primary Health Care Clinic and who approves medical care by outside providers.
- 1:109 <u>Contributions:</u> Verified payments which are paid to, or on behalf of, an individual or household.
- 1:110 <u>Direct Cremation:</u> A straightforward disposition of the body without a formal/public viewing, visitation or embalming.
- 1:111 Emancipated Minor: A child under the age of nineteen (19) who is considered an adult because he/she has married or moved away from the parent's home and

- has been providing for their own needs.
- 1:112 <u>Equity Value</u>: The fair market of a resource less any recorded liens or encumbrances and reasonable fees required to liquidate those resources.
- 1:113 Fair Market Value of Real Estate
 and Motor Vehicles: The fair
 market value of real estate will be
 determined in accordance with
 the property's appraised value for
 tax purposes. The fair market
 value of motor vehicles will be
 determined in accordance with
 the trade-in values set forth in
 the most recent Midwest Edition
 of the National Automobile
 Dealers Association (NADA) Used
 Car Guide.
- 1:114 <u>Family Unit:</u> An applicant is considered to reside as a family unit if he/she is presently living with a spouse, parent or stepparent in cases involving minor children.
- 1:115 Full-Time Student: An individual registered for full attendance at, and regularly attending, an established school, college or university or who has so attended during the most recent school term and intends to register for full attendance at the next regular term of the school.
- 1:116 <u>Household:</u> Individuals, regardless of relationship, who reside in the same dwelling unit.
- 1:117 <u>Income:</u> Income shall include: 1. Earned Income: Money
 - 1. <u>Earned Income</u>: Money received from wages, tips, salary, commissions or profits

- from activities in which an individual is engaged as a selfemployed person or as an employee.
- 2. <u>In-Kind Income</u>: The value of food, clothing, shelter or other items received in lieu of wages. For purposes of determining the value of inkind income, the worker shall use the maximum payments specified for an item under the General Assistance provisions of Chapter 2, Section 2:203.
- 3. <u>Unearned Income:</u> Includes, but is not limited to, money received from:
 - a. Government entitlement programs;
 - Social Security benefits, Railroad Retirement or Veterans benefits;
 - c. Pensions and annuities;
 - d. Disability benefits from any source;
 - e. Child support or alimony;
 - f. Unemployment or Workers' Compensation;
 - g. Inheritance, gifts, trust fund benefits, contributions, etc.;
 - h. Returns/interest/dividends from securities, investments, interest on savings, etc.; and
 - Income received from an insurance policy that supplements the client's income when he/she is hospitalized or receiving medical care.
- 4. <u>Monthly Income</u>: Monthly income shall mean any income

- received within the past thirty (30) days.
- 5. <u>Vested Rights:</u> The applicant is deemed to have a vested right to income if:
 - a. The applicant has been approved to receive benefits under a state or federal program for the calendar month in which General Assistance is/was requested/applied for and will be received by the applicant within thirty (30) days following the application date; or
 - b. The applicant has earned income in the calendar month in which General Assistance has been requested or applied for and such earnings will be paid to the applicant within thirty (30) days following the application date.
 - c. If payments are received annually, semiannually or quarterly, the amount is prorated on a monthly basis. For determination of countable/net income, see Sections 2:103 through 2:111.
- 1:118 Indigent Person: A poor person whose net income and resources are below the General Assistance standards, as outlined herein, who does not have a parent, stepparent or spouse supporting him or her and who is unable to provide for their own needs through any other source.

1:119 <u>Legal Settlement</u>:

- 1. The term legal settlement shall be taken and considered to mean:
 - a. Every person, except those hereinafter mentioned, who has resided one year continuously in any county shall be deemed to have a legal settlement in such county.
 - b. Every person who has resided one year continuously within the State, but not in any one county, shall have a legal settlement in the county in which he/she has resided six months continuously.
- 2. The time during which a person has been an inmate of any public or private charitable or penal institution, or has received care at public expense in any type of care home, nursing home, or board and room facility licensed as such and caring for more than one patient or guest, and each month during which he/she has received relief from private charity or the poor fund of any county, shall be excluded in determining the time of residence hereunder as referred to in subsection (1) of this Section.
- Every minor who is not emancipated and settled in his or her own right shall have the same legal settlement as the parent with whom he/she has resided.

- A legal settlement in this State shall be terminated and lost by:
 - a. Acquiring a new one in another state; or
 - Voluntary and uninterrupted absence from this State for the period of one year with intent to abandon residence in Nebraska.
- 1:120 Medically Indigent: A poor person whose income and resources are determined under the General Assistance Guidelines to be insufficient to obtain medical care, who does not have a parent, stepparent or spouse supporting him or her and who is unable to provide for their medical care through any other source.
- 1:121 Medically Necessary: Treatment for a condition is medically necessary if the condition will worsen without medical intervention. and interfere with the client's self-sufficiency or ability to work.
- 1:122 Potential or Contingent
 Resources: Income and/or
 resources which are not in the
 immediate possession and control
 of the applicant but to which the
 applicant may be entitled.
 Resources shall also include
 services or other programs
 available to the applicant to meet
 their requested needs.
- 1:123 Request Date: The date the applicant contacts the County General Assistance Department

- and schedules an appointment to apply for benefits.
- 1:124 Resources/Assets: Personal and real property in which the applicant has a legal interest. Resources and assets shall also include services and other established programs that are available within the community to meet the applicant's needs.
- 1:125 <u>Responsible Family Member:</u> The spouse, parent, or stepparent of any poor person.
- 1:126 Shared Living: A dwelling in which the client shares common areas such as entrance, cooking and food storage facilities and/or bathroom facilities with the property owner and/or with another resident.
- 1:127 Temporary Assistance: thirty (30) days. With Director's approval, the temporary assistance period can be extended an additional thirty (30) days but under no circumstances shall the temporary assistance period be extended or approved beyond a total of sixty (60) days.

 Temporary assistance may only be approved once during any 12 month period.
- 1:128 <u>Unrelated Households:</u> Persons who reside with, but who are not related to, the applicant as parent, stepparent or spouse.
- 1:129 <u>Utilities:</u> The term `utilities' includes; water, electricity, gas/oil used for heating a residence, and garbage disposal services.

CLIENT AND AGENCY RESPONSIBILITIES

- 1:200 <u>Client Responsibilities:</u> The client is required to:
 - 1. Provide complete and accurate information on the required application form, sign all required documents, provide two forms of identification (one of which must be a picture identification), provide verification and/or documentation of all information used to determine eligibility as requested by the Caseworker, and attend the personal interview as scheduled with a General Assistance Caseworker within twenty (20) days of notification.
 - 2. Prior to a determination of eligibility, report a change in circumstances the next working day after the change. If eligibility has already been determined, then a change in circumstance must be reported no later than ten (10) days following the date of change. This includes information such as:
 - a. An increase or decrease in monthly income and expenses;
 - b. An increase or decrease in resources;
 - c. A change in employment status;
 - d. A change in the composition of the household regardless of whether the change

- involves a related or unrelated household member;
- e. A change in address and/or living arrangements;
- f. A change in incapacity or disability status; or
- g. Proof of employment search, as required.
- 3. Accept referral to any other public or private agency or organization which may be able to provide the requested assistance to the client.
- 4. Comply with the Action Plan provided by the General Assistance Caseworker.
- 1:201 <u>Department Responsibilities:</u> At the time of initial application and/or recertification, the Caseworker shall:
 - 1. Provide an explanation of program requirements;
 - 2. Explain the eligibility factors that require verification;
 - Obtain the client's written consent for needed verification;
 - 4. Explore current and potentially available income and resources with the client;
 - Inform the client of his/her rights and responsibilities;
 - Act with reasonable promptness on the client's application for assistance as defined in Section 2:501;
 - 7. Inform the client of medical services available and program restrictions on use of private medical providers; and
 - Provide the applicant/client with a notice of finding indicating approval (active),

denied, pending, suspended, closed or any other case action which affects the client's eligibility status. A notice of finding will be sent to the applicant/client within 7 days from the date the application is received into the General Assistance Office if the need is short-term, and within 30 days from the date the application is received into the General Assistance Office if the need is continuous, unless circumstances beyond the control of the applicant/client and/or County necessitate delay.

APPEAL PROCEDURES

- 1:300 Right to Appeal: All applicants for General Assistance and County cremations/burials may request an appeal when their application:
 - 1. Has not been acted upon within the time established under Section 2:501; or
 - 2. Has been denied; or
 - 3. Has not been granted in full; or
 - 4. Has been reduced or terminated.
- 1:301 <u>Time to Appeal:</u> A request for an appeal must be made within thirty (30) calendar days following the date on which notice of the County's action is mailed to the client.
- 1:302 <u>Appeal Procedure:</u> All requests for appeals will be referred to a hearing officer, designated by the County Board, for a fair hearing.

The following procedure will apply:

- The client shall have the right to:
 - a. Examine his/her General Assistance file prior to and during the hearing;
 - Be represented in the proceedings by a lawyer, friend, relative or anyone else he/she may select;
 - c. Present evidence; and
 - d. Confront and cross-examine witnesses.
- 2. The hearing officer shall:
 - a. Tape record the hearing;
 - b. Make a decision within thirty (30) days following the hearing based upon the evidence adduced and the law;
 - Provide the client a written copy of the decision setting forth findings and conclusions; and
 - d. Preserve the tape of the hearing and all exhibits offered at the hearing for not less than sixty (60) days following entry of the hearing officer's decision.
- 3. Upon the request of either party or the hearing officer's own motion, the hearing may be continued and the hearing record held open for a period not to exceed ten (10) days, in order to obtain additional information or to verify new information.
- 1:303 Right to Judicial Review: Any person aggrieved by a decision rendered pursuant to Sections 1:301 and 1:302 may obtain a

review of such decision by filing a petition in the District Court of Lancaster County, Nebraska, within thirty (30) days after service of the decision on the client. Service shall be completed upon mailing of the decision by the hearing officer in the normal course of business to the last known address of the applicant.

CHAPTER 2

GENERAL ASSISTANCE GUIDELINES

ELIGIBILITY FACTORS

- 2:100 Eligibility Criteria: In order to be eligible for General Assistance, the applicant must come within the definition of an indigent person as set forth in Section 1:118, meet the income and resource criteria set forth in Chapter 6, establish a need pursuant to Section 2:200 and meet the requirements set forth in 2:101 and 2:102.
- 2:101 <u>Legal Settlement</u>: To be eligible to receive General Assistance from Lancaster County, an applicant must either have a legal settlement in Lancaster County at the time of application, or must have fallen sick in Lancaster County.
- 2:102 <u>Citizenship and Alienage</u>: Recipients of assistance must qualify as either:
 - A citizen of the United States; or
 - 2. A refugee lawfully admitted to the United States who can substantiate legal entry by means of documentary evidence and can provide documentation that they are not deportable.
 - 3. A nonimmigrant alien or immigrant authorized to reside and work in the United States who can substantiate legal entry by means of

- documentary evidence and provide documentation from the Bureau of Citizenship and Immigration Services that they were admitted without a sponsor and that they are not deportable.
- 4. All applicants/clients are required to have on file with this office a US Citizenship Attestation Form as defined by Nebraska State Statute.
- 2:103 Resources: Equity value of all resources in the immediate possession or control of the applicant, unless otherwise exempt, will be considered as income for purposes of eligibility. Failure to take advantage of these resources would make an applicant ineligible for General Assistance. Such resources include but are not limited to:
 - Bank accounts, stocks, bonds, time certificates, mutual funds, cash value of life insurance, trust funds, revocable burial funds, etc.;
 - Personal property such as motor vehicles, leased vehicles, boats, campers, motorcycles, jewelry, etc.;
 - 3. Real estate;
 - Business equipment including all business property, fixtures and machinery, including farm machinery, but excluding tools needed for a trade or profession which have an equity value of less than \$2,000;

- Livestock, poultry and crops; and
- 6. Potential Resources include, but are not limited to:
 - a. Sponsorship. When a registered alien has a federally recognized sponsor, the income and resources of the sponsor will be considered in determining the eligibility of the applicant;
 - b. Food baskets and food pantries;
 - Placement in a shelter or temporary housing facility;
 - d. Energy Assistance programs;
 - e. Home Owners Insurance, Vehicle/Automobile Insurance, and Workers Compensation programs in situations where the client/applicant has or has access to a home owners insurance policy, a vehicle/automobile insurance policy or any other type of insurance coverage which provides health care benefits or medical care benefits/payments, unless such insurance does not provide coverage for a particular life threatening/life trauma situation and documentation of noncoverage is provided.
- 2:104 <u>Exempt Resources</u>: The following resources shall not be considered in determining an applicant's eligibility for General Assistance:

- 1. The home in which the client resides, unless the equity value exceeds \$10,000.
- 2. Ownership of any additional properties will not be exempt regardless of equity value and will be considered to be an available asset/resource.
- 3. Household furnishings.
- 4. A motor vehicle which is presently being used to meet the applicant's transportation needs for employment and/or medical care which has a total value of greater than \$6,000 is considered to be an available asset/resource and/or
- 5. A second vehicle with a total value of greater than \$6,000 is also considered to be an available asset/resource if it is also being used for the applicant's transportation needs for employment and/or medical care and there is more than one licensed driver in the household.
- 6. In cases where additional vehicles are registered to the applicant and/or members of the household, the value of all additional vehicles will be considered to be an available asset/resource.
- 7. Irrevocable burial funds in effect at the time of the request for assistance.
- 2:105 Ownership of Resources: Real and/or personal property which appear on record in the name of the client and/or persons included

in the family unit will be considered in determining eligibility. In cases of jointly owned property in the name of the client and an individual not included in the family unit, it shall be presumed that the client's interest in such property is proportionate to all other joint owners, unless sufficient evidence is presented to the contrary. In situations involving applicants/clients that are business owners and/or who are self employed, all business income less the cost of operations shall be considered as an available resource and the value of any and all business inventory shall be considered an available resource.

- 2:106 Potential Income: All applicants will be required to seek alternative sources of income to meet their past, present and future needs in order to be eligible. This includes applicants whose current income is not sufficient to meet their individual, family or household needs. In order to comply with this provision, an applicant, when applicable, shall:
 - Apply for any benefits or other programs to which he/she may be entitled to or eligible for including, but not limited to: Medicaid, The State and/or Federal Health Care Insurance Exchange, Prescription Assistance Programs, Energy Assistance Programs, Social Security, Supplemental Security Income, Veterans

- Benefits, Aid to the Aged, Blind or Disabled, Aid to Families with Dependent Children, Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) (formerly called Food Stamps), Unemployment Compensation, Worker's Compensation, Housing Assistance Programs, etc.
- 2. Applicants/clients who, as a result of their own actions or inactions are determined to be ineligible for any of the benefits or programs listed above shall not be eligible for that same type of assistance or benefit through General Assistance.
- 3. General Assistance clients whose initial application for SSI and SSDI benefits from the Social Security Administration has been denied and whose Reconsideration or First Appeal has also been denied are required to participate in the work search requirement.
- 4. Make good faith efforts to secure employment, unless the client:
 - a. Is employed on a regular basis and working at least thirty five (35) hours per week; or
 - Is enrolled in a job training program through the Workforce Investment Act (WIA) and/or Vocational Rehabilitation; or
 - c. Has a verified physical and/or behavioral health disability which precludes

- them from being employed. Such verification shall be provided in the form of a written note and signed by a Physician, Physician Assistant, or Nurse Practitioner. In such cases, the client shall not be required to seek employment until a Physician, Physician Assistant, or Nurse Practitioner certifies that their condition no longer precludes employment; or
- d. Is a single parent and has a child under the age of five (5) residing in the home.
- 5. Clients/Applicants who have had a claim for benefits previously denied by the Social Security Administration (SSI or SSDI) shall be required to comply with the employment search requirements as described in section 2:106(2) except when the current application on file with the Social Security Administration is based upon a medical condition that is different from the previous claim for benefits that was denied by the Social Security Administration. This provision shall also apply to clients/applicants who have failed to file a timely appeal or have abandoned their claim.
- Make reasonable efforts to obtain possession and control of resources or income in which the applicant has a legal interest.

- 2:107 <u>Projecting Income</u>: In order to determine eligibility for medical services, the Caseworker shall consider the former and potential earning capacity of the client and responsible family members. For purposes of projecting income, the Caseworker shall:
 - 1. When there has been no significant change in income, determine the average monthly gross income based upon the three (3) months immediately preceding the application. The monthly average is then multiplied by six (6) to determine initial eligibility;
 - 2. When the client or responsible family members declare seasonal employment, use gross income as reported on IRS Form 1040 together with any unemployment benefits received in the previous year to determine average monthly income and multiply by six (6);
 - 3. When there has been a significant change in income, use the period beginning with the month the change occurred. Such changes may include recent employment, termination, promotion, job change, reduced hours, change in amount of unearned income, etc.; and
 - 4. Use the monthly gross income received immediately prior to the significant change if the applicant has suffered a loss or reduction of income prior to the request for General

- Assistance and such loss or reduction was a result of the voluntary actions or inactions of the client or responsible family members. Such actions or inactions include but are not limited to:
- Failure to cooperate with any state or federal agency providing benefits to the applicant and which noncooperation results in the loss or reduction of benefits;
- b. Failure to work when employment is or was available within ninety (90) days prior to the request for General Assistance or has been offered to the applicant and it is or was within the applicant's physical and mental ability to perform the type of work involved; and
- c. The applicant has been denied or suffered a reduction of benefits due to fraud or misrepresentation in applying for or receiving benefits from a state or local agency.
- 2:108 <u>Verification</u>: For purposes of complying with the provisions of Section 2:106 and before the applicant/client can be approved for ongoing assistance, the applicant/client must:
 - Provide verification from the appropriate agency that benefits have been applied for or the applicant has scheduled an appointment to apply for benefits;

- 2. When required, register with Nebraska Workforce Development and remain active with the agency until employment is found and/or the applicant no longer requires General Assistance. In addition, provide documentation that the applicant is actively searching for employment. Such documentation shall consist of a completed GA Form 3, Work Search form that includes at least three (3) five (5) prospective employers per week with whom the client has completed and filed an application for employment, provided the client has not used the same employment application to satisfy a job search requirement in the previous three (3) months. To qualify as a valid application, the application must be completed and filed with the employer within thirty (30) days preceding the date the GA Form 3 is due in the General Assistance
- Provide evidence that he/she
 has made every effort within
 their means to secure
 possession and control of
 resources in which they have a
 legal interest.
- 2:109 <u>Net Income</u>: Income described in Section 1:117 minus allowable deductions for:

Department.

 State and federal income taxes, based on actual personal exemptions;

- Social Security or Retirement and Survivors Disability Insurance (RSDI);
- 3. Mandatory pensions;
- Premiums paid for major medical health insurance coverage;
- Court ordered child support which has been paid during the current month on behalf of a child not in the household; and
- 6. Child care payments required for the employment of parent(s).
- 2:110 <u>Excluded Income</u>: The following income shall be disregarded when determining the amount of General Assistance which the client is eligible to receive:
 - 1. Stipends received through the Job Training Partnership Act and/or the Vocational Rehabilitation Division of the Nebraska Department of Education. Such disregard shall be granted for an initial period of three (3) months beginning with the month in which the first payment is received. If after consultation with the appropriate agency it is determined the client requires additional time to complete his/her training program, the disregard may be extended for an additional three (3) months. In no event may the disregard be allowed for a period in excess of six (6) months.
 - 2. Fifty percent of a client's gross earnings for a period not to exceed two (2) months,

- beginning with the month the first check is received, provided the client has been unemployed and receiving General Assistance for six (6) consecutive months prior to the month employment began. In all other cases the disregard shall not apply.
- 3. Pell Grants or other similar grants received as part of a rehabilitation program set forth under Section 2:300 (1) (a).
- 2:111 Verification and Documentation of Income and Resources: The Caseworker shall verify all income and the ownership and value of all resources declared by the client. All verification must be documented and contained in the case record prior to approval. The client's failure to provide the necessary documentation as requested by the Caseworker within a reasonable time shall be grounds for denial of the application or closing of the case file.
- 2:112 Right of Reimbursement: The applicant, in order to be eligible, shall authorize the County to be reimbursed for General Assistance granted if the applicant is found eligible for any supplemental security income program or other program of categorical assistance which provides retroactive benefits to the applicant from the date of application or the applicant has applied for replacement of a lost or stolen categorical warrant. An

- applicant shall also be required to repay any General Assistance obtained through misrepresentation or fraud.
- 2:113 Presumption of Eligibility: When an application for General Assistance includes a request for Primary Health Care benefits and has been signed but cannot be acted upon because all verification and documentation has not been obtained and, in the opinion of the assigned General Assistance Caseworker the client is in immediate need of medical services, temporary assistance may be granted based solely upon the applicant's declarations of income and resources as true and accurate. The Caseworker shall then:
 - 1. Determine eligibility based on the client's declarations; and
 - Inform the client that they will become financially responsible for the cost of such medical services if it is subsequently determined that they do not quality for Primary Health Care coverage.
 - 3. The authorization to receive temporary assistance for medical services based upon the presumption of eligibility shall not exceed a period of thirty (30) days.
 - 4. Temporary Assistance shall not be approved when a previous application for benefits was submitted and denied, or when an active case was closed or denied within the past six (6) months.

2:114 Additional Guidelines: In deciding eligibility issues which are not specifically addressed by these Guidelines, the Caseworker may rely upon the guidelines set forth in the Food Stamp SNAP Manual and the Aid to Dependent Children Manual which are maintained by the Nebraska Department of Health & Human Services (HHS). Copies of these manuals are available for inspection at the HHS offices located at the State Office Building, 301 Centennial Mall South, Lincoln, NE.

ASSISTANCE PROVIDED

- 2:200 <u>Goods and Services Provided</u>:
 The following items are payable or may be provided through the General Assistance program:
 - 1. Food;
 - a. Food assistance is provided through the Federal SNAP program administered by the Department of Health and Human Services.
 - Shelter (including deposit, rent and utilities);
 - a. Payments for utilities will only be approved when the client/applicant can show that they have been denied by the Energy Assistance program administered by the Department of Health and Human Services.
 - 3. Assisted living (cannot be authorized without a written statement from a physician on a Lancaster County GA Form 5, indicating the client is in

- need of the level of care provided by an assisted living facility);
- 4. Medical care provided through the Primary Health Care Clinic or authorized by a Clinic Physician, and/or Behavioral Health Services as provided through the Community Mental Health Center.
- 5. Transportation;
 - Transportation Services are provided in the form of a Star Tran, low income, bus pass.
 - b. Transportation assistance will not be authorized unless the client/applicant is found to be eligible for assistance from General Assistance for shelter, primary medical care, or assisted living.
- Personal Needs Items
 (including household supplies
 and personal care items);
 - a. A Personal Need voucher will not be authorized unless the client/applicant is found to be eligible for assistance from General Assistance for shelter, primary medical care, or assisted living.
 - b. Personal Needs vouchers are to be used only for the purchase of personal needs items. They are to be issued in amounts as shown in section 2:203 (2) and are to be used for non-food, personal needs items only. Such items include but are not limited to; personal

- hygiene items, paper products, and items deemed necessary to maintain a healthy living environment.
- c. Clients/applicants who use these vouchers for other than their intended use will receive one warning from their caseworker and upon commission of a second such offense, will no longer be eligible to receive a Personal Needs voucher.
- 7. Clothing;
 - a. See section 2:203 (7) of this document,
- 8. Cremation/Burial expenses;
 - See Chapter 4 of this document, and
- 9. COBRA or other health insurance payments.
- 2:201 Retroactive Eligibility for Medical Assistance: The date of eligibility beginning no earlier than sixty (60) days before the date of application if all of the following conditions are met:
 - A request for medical assistance was made by the client or someone on their behalf within sixty (60) days of the date of application;
 - 2. The client received medical services for a life threatening or life trauma condition within sixty (60) days of the date of application and the provider complied with program requirements in the delivery of care; and
 - 3. The client met all eligibility requirements during the entire

- retroactive period under consideration.
- 4. Exception: In the event the client is unable to complete an application within sixty (60) days of the date of request because of prolonged hospitalization, the sixty (60) day requirement may be waived, provided an application is completed within thirty (30) days following dismissal from the hospital and the conditions in paragraphs 1, 2, and 3 above are met. In such cases the medical eligibility date shall be the date the client was admitted to the hospital.

2:202 Standards for Payment:

- 1. All payments from General Assistance will be made on the basis of the qualified family unit and the maximum payment shall not exceed the standard established for each category. All payments will be made directly to the vendor providing the goods or services.
- 2. General Assistance payments are not to be supplemented or augmented by other forms of payment nor are they intended to subsidize another form of payment.

2:203 <u>Maximum Payments Per Month by</u> Family Unit/Family Size:

1. Shelter:

Family	Maximum
Size	Rate
1	\$375

2	\$400
3	\$475
4 or	\$550
more	

- a. Shared Living \$200 or a percentage of the total rent due divided by the number of family and non-family occupants, whichever is the lesser amount.
- b. Clients/applicants are not allowed to supplement rent/shelter payments. This includes income inkind received in exchange for work performed by the client/applicant. The total amount of rent assistance allowed cannot exceed the amounts indicated above regardless of the source of payment.
- c. In addition to the income guidelines for non-medical assistance listed in Chapter Six, an individual may be denied rent assistance when it can be determined by the Caseworker that their current income and/or assets are sufficient to meet their needs.
- d. An individual may elect to have all or part of the shelter allowance applied to his/her rent or utilities, any combination of which cannot exceed the maximum shelter rate except as shown below.
- e. Payments for rent and/or utilities will not be granted when the applicant does not

- have legal settlement in the County unless extraordinary circumstances exist and can be verified by the Caseworker.
- f. Deposits Are allowed when required in addition to maximum shelter allowance to secure adequate and safe shelter. Deposits shall not exceed one (1) month's rent as provided in Section 2:203(1).
 - i. Payment of deposits will not be granted when the applicant does not have legal settlement in the County unless extraordinary circumstances exist and can be verified by the Caseworker.
 - ii. Payment of deposits shall not be approved more than twice in any twelve (12) month period unless extenuating circumstances exist and can be verified. The application must be approved by the Director.
 - iii. When moving to a new domicile and requesting assistance for the deposit, the applicant/client shall provide the Caseworker with a statement from the previous landlord as to the reimbursement status

- of the deposit for the domicile being vacated. In cases where the client/applicant forfeits their deposit from the domicile being vacated due to their own negligence or abuse, assistance shall be granted only once during any twelve (12) month period.
- g. Temporary Crisis Shelter amounts may exceed the maximum standard allowed when the family crisis is due to an illness, injury or loss of a job and staying within the Guidelines would require the family to move from their established home. Payments may be approved for not more than two (2) months and must have Director's approval.
- h. Housing Authority Waiting
 List Shelter payments
 may exceed the maximum
 with Director's approval
 when it has been verified
 that the client is on the
 waiting list to receive a
 Housing Authority
 certificate and it is in the
 client's best interest to
 remain in their current
 home or move to a rented
 home that is approved for a
 housing certificate.
- Once a shelter voucher has been issued to the vendor, the client cannot receive payment for an alternate living situation unless the

voucher was issued in error or the client is required to obtain a new living situation due to circumstances beyond his/her control. In no case will payments be authorized in any one (1) month which would exceed the maximum shelter allowance specified herein.

2. Personal Needs Items:

Family	Maximum
Size	Rate
1	\$15.00
2	\$25.00
3	\$30.00
4 or	\$35.00
more	**

- 3. Assisted Living: To qualify for placement in an Assisted Living facility, a completed GA Form 5 based upon current or recent treatment is required. An updated GA Form 5 must be submitted at the time of recertification.
 - Family Size Maximum Rate Licensed Rate as Established by HHS
- 4. Food: All applicants will be required to apply for SNAP to meet this need. General Assistance will not be issued to supplement the SNAP allotment for which an applicant may qualify, unless there are changed circumstances and the allotment cannot be changed for the current month. In these cases the food stamp SNAP tables issued by HHS will be used to determine the amount of the food order by

- household size and the number of days covered.
- 5. Transportation: A monthly bus pass may be issued to any current General Assistance client when requesting transportation assistance for medical appointments, job search activities, General Assistance/Emergency Assistance appointments and for acquiring food and personal needs items through the voucher system. If there is a physical disability which precludes the use of the bus service, the client should be referred to HHS for Social Services Block Grant (Title XX) transportation services or they may be issued a Handi Van pass. Alternative forms of transportation may be arranged at the discretion of the County General Assistance Director.
- 6. Transportation Outside of Lancaster County:
 Transportation may be provided to individuals who otherwise meet the eligibility criteria for Primary Health Care to locations outside of Lancaster County if the following conditions are met:
 - a. The individual has not resided in Lancaster County for six (6) consecutive months and wishes to return to his/her place of residence, provided the individual has secured a place to stay upon their

- arrival and this information can be verified; or
- b. The individual has secured employment outside of Lancaster County and the prospective employer can confirm this information.

7. Clothing:

- a. Persons eligible for General Assistance and in need of clothing assistance should contact the Good Neighbor Community Center for a clothing selection appointment.
- b. The purchase of clothing for special needs may be authorized on a case-bycase basis upon approval by the General Assistance Director or Deputy Director.
- 8. Burials: See Chapter 4.
- 9. Health Insurance Premiums:
 - a. COBRA payments may be approved for payment when it can be shown that the cost of the payments will result in a monetary savings to the county.

DISQUALIFICATION FROM PROGRAM PARTICIPATION

2:300 Ineligible Applicants:

- 1. Applicants who meet the financial eligibility criteria may still be denied Primary Health Care benefits if:
- a) They are receiving or have been determined eligible to receive Medicare, Medicaid (including Medicaid with an excess income obligation), Veterans Health Care benefits and any other type of

- governmental health care benefits, including qualification as an "Essential Person" to someone in receipt of Medicaid.
- b) They fail to comply with federal and/or state entitlement program guidelines which results in a denial of benefits.
- c) They have a health insurance policy in effect, unless there is no coverage for a particular life threatening/life trauma situation and documentation of non-coverage is provided.
- d) They refuse to use any resources (unless otherwise exempt) which are available to meet their medical needs, including applying for Medicaid as an Essential Person for someone in receipt of Medicaid from the Aid to the Aged, Blind and Disabled (AABD) program.
- e) They have or have access to a home owner's insurance policy, a vehicle/automobile insurance policy or any other type of insurance coverage which provides health care benefits or medical care benefits/payments (be it full or partial coverage) unless such insurance does not provide coverage for a particular life threatening/life trauma situation and documentation of non-coverage is provided.
 - 2. Applicants are also ineligible to receive General Assistance if the lack of income and/or resources is a result of the client's own actions or inactions:
 - a.) For purposes of this provision, full-time students will

- be presumed to lack income and/or resources as a result of their own actions in restricting their ability to engage in full-time employment, unless sufficient evidence is presented to the contrary. Part-time students may also be ineligible due to lack of income and/or resources as a result of their own actions when the Caseworker can determine that their student status is what prevents them from being gainfully employed.
- b.) The provisions of this sub-section shall not apply if the client is enrolled as a full-time student as part of a plan of vocational rehabilitation or other approved program designed to enable the applicant to become self-sufficient, provided the plan specifies that the entire time required by the client to commence and complete the educational portion of the plan does not exceed twelve (12) months. For good cause shown, the twelve month time limit can be extended up to an additional six (6) months.
 - 3. All clients/applicants shall be ineligible to receive any form of General Assistance if there is an outstanding, arrest warrant with any law enforcement agency in the client/applicants name.
 - 4. When on two or more occasions the applicant/client uses inappropriate, threatening or vulgar language towards any employee of Lancaster County or, after any single incident involving any form of threatening or violent

- behavior that is perceived to be potentially harmful towards an employee of Lancaster County, the applicant/client shall remain eligible for General Assistance benefits with the following procedural exceptions:
- a. The applicant/client will be barred from the General Assistance Office area and will not be entitled to a face-to-face interview;
- b. The applicant/client shall be provided with written notice of the actions that resulted in their being barred from the General Assistance Office;
- c. The applicant/client will be required to provide all requested documentation via a courier that they arrange for or via the US Mail;
- d. The application will then be adjudicated based upon the information and documentation provided by the applicant/client; and
- e. The applicant/client will be mailed a letter informing them of the decision rendered by the Caseworker.
- 5. For purposes of this provision, an applicant/client who has been denied General Assistance by their County of Legal Settlement within 90 days preceding the submission of their application for General Assistance in Lancaster County shall be denied General

- Assistance from Lancaster County.
- 6. For purposes of this provision, clients who are approved for Social Security benefits will be given 10 working days to apply/re-apply for Medicaid. Clients who do not provide proof of application within 10 working days will have their file suspended until such time that they apply for Medicaid.
- 7. For purposes of this provision, clients who do not comply with their case plan shall be determined to be ineligible for General Assistance, have their current application closed, and shall be disqualified from program participation for a period of 90 days.
- 2:301 Disposal of Resources: If an applicant has disposed of, transferred or sold any resource at less than fair market value either before or after application for General Assistance, the applicant will be ineligible for the period of time in which the resource would have been available to meet the needs of the household. When a sale has occurred, this is determined by comparing the equity value of the resource at the time of sale to the value received. The difference is the amount which would have been available to meet the needs of the household.

Disposal of resources shall also include all situations in which an applicant/client has failed to retain rights to use of resources

- through his/her own actions or inactions. Such situations include, but are not limited to, eviction from residence for failure to comply with terms in the lease agreement, failure to comply with month-to-month agreements between the tenant and landlord, and/or being banned from use of the food pantry system, SNAP program or other community resources.
- 2:302 Reduction or Loss of Income or Resources: If an applicant has suffered a loss or reduction in income or benefits and such loss or reduction is a result of the voluntary actions or inactions of the applicant, General Assistance will be denied. Such actions or inactions include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - 1. Failure to cooperate with any state or federal agency providing benefits to the applicant and for which non-cooperation results in the loss or reduction of benefits;
 - 2. Failure to work when employment is or was available within the last ninety (90) calendar days or, has been offered to the applicant, and it is or was within the applicant's physical and mental ability to perform the type of work involved. In the event the disqualification period falls within the 1st and the 31st of any month, General Assistance payments will be prorated from the date the disqualification ends to the

- last day of the authorization period:
- a. Applicants/clients who quit their current or former employment without just cause shall not be eligible for General Assistance benefits for a period of ninety (90) days from the last date of employment.
- b. Applicants/clients who are terminated from their current or former employment due to their own misconduct shall not be eligible for General Assistance benefits for a period of ninety (90) days from the last date of employment;
- 3. The applicant has failed or refused to pursue employment opportunities within the last ninety (90) calendar days. Such failure may consist of:
 - Failure to complete a formal application for employment when required by the prospective employer;
 - Failure to appear for a personal interview which has been arranged with a prospective employer; or
 - Failure to accept referrals from Nebraska Workforce Development to apply to and/or interview with a prospective employer;
- 4. The applicant has been denied or suffered a reduction of benefits due to fraud or misrepresentation in applying for or receiving benefits from a state or federal agency; or

- 5. The applicant has, through fraud or misrepresentation, attempted to receive or did receive General Assistance to which they were not entitled in the month immediately preceding the month of application.
- 2:303 <u>Disqualification</u>: Submitting a fraudulent application or willfully withholding information pertinent to the application shall be reasons for immediate termination of benefits or denial of a claim for General Assistance benefits. When an application is denied or benefits are terminated because of fraud or the willful withholding of information, the applicant shall be deemed ineligible for a period of ninety (90) calendar days from the date the case was denied or closed. The Caseworker will report all fraudulent applications to the General Assistance Director. The Director may notify the local law enforcement authorities if the situation warrants further investigation and possible legal action.
- 2:304 Suspension of General Assistance
 Benefits: A client's General
 Assistance benefits will be
 immediately suspended if the
 client becomes ineligible for such
 benefits. The client will be
 provided with a written Notice of
 Suspension, which shall include
 the reason for the suspension and
 what actions need to be taken by
 the client to regain eligibility. The
 client will have fourteen (14)

days from the date indicated on the Notice of Suspension to cure the reason for his/her ineligibility and suspension. If the client fails to cure the reason for his or her ineligibility and suspension within fourteen (14) days, the client's case will be closed.

DETERMINATION OF BENEFITS

- 2:400 <u>Documentation</u>: When making a determination of benefits, it shall be the responsibility of the applicant/client to provide all documents determined by the Caseworker to be necessary in determining the level of assistance to be provided.
- 2:401 <u>Determination</u>: The General Assistance Caseworker shall determine the total amount of income and assets available. When this figure equals or exceeds the amounts listed in Chapter 6, the applicant is ineligible. When this figure is at or below the amounts listed in Chapter 6, the GA Caseworker will determine the level of benefits to be provided based upon the guidelines as provided in Chapter 6.

2:402 Periodic or Lump Sum Payments:

1. If an individual receives regular periodic payments, from whatever source, the Caseworker shall determine the number of times each year such payment is received. This figure is then multiplied by the amount of each payment and divided by twelve (12). This

- figure is the amount of monthly income to be shown in the applicant's budget each month.
- 2. When an applicant/client receives or has received a one-time, lump-sum payment, from any source within twenty four (24) months prior to application or since being determined eligible for General Assistance, the following expenses, if documented and paid by the applicant/client, shall be deducted from the net amount received: shelter and utilities, food (Not to exceed the maximum SNAP allotment for the household size), medical bills and/or other costs for which the lump sum was intended, child support payments, and other reasonable and necessary living expenses. In addition, lump sum funds should be used to pay all medical bills for which General Assistance has been requested but which have not yet been paid. When a client receives a lump sum payment based upon third party liability, the client will reimburse the county for all expenses relating to the settlement received from the third party. The remainder of the lump sum shall be divided by 100% of the Federal Office of Management and Budget (OMB) Poverty Guideline for the appropriate household size to determine the number of

months of ineligibility for General Assistance.

2:403 Recovery of Overpayments:

1. In the event that a person receives General Assistance benefits by providing fraudulent, inaccurate, deceptive, or erroneous information or through a misrepresentation of the facts, the County shall notify the client in writing that their case has been closed, that an overpayment has been declared, and that the overpayment status represents an indefinite bar to services and will remain in effect until the overpayment is repaid. A separate notice will also be sent with instructions to repay this amount or to contact the County General Assistance Office to arrange a repayment plan. The client will be allowed thirty (30) days to respond. Upon receipt of a response or at the end of the initial thirty (30) day period, a follow-up written notice will be sent to the client indicating the number of months deemed necessary to recover the overpayment. This is determined by dividing the unpaid overpayment balance by the monthly standard-ofneed for the family unit size. Overpayments in an amount that is less than a single, monthly standard-of-need for the family unit size shall constitute ineligibility for the entire month. This period of

ineligibility may be adjusted periodically, if a payment plan has been approved by the Department of General Assistance Director, and payments are being received.

CLASSIFICATION OF NEED

- 2:500 <u>Case Categories</u>: All applications for General Assistance will be identified according to whether the need is deemed continuous or short-term. A case will be considered to be continuous if the need is expected to or does continue beyond thirty (30) days.
- 2:501 Action on Continuous and Short-Term Cases: General Assistance shall be furnished to all eligible individuals:
 - Within seven (7) days after the submission of the application if the need is shortterm; or
 - 2. Within thirty (30) days after the submission of the application if the need is continuous.
 - 3. These conditions are contingent upon the availability of the client. In cases or situations where the client cannot be contacted except via the mail, the time limitation shall be waived.
- 2:502 Reporting Requirements for
 Continuous Cases: A case shall
 remain open as long as there is a
 need within the scope of the
 program and the client continues
 to meet all eligibility

requirements. In addition, the client or a representative must:

- 1. Report any change in circumstances (e.g. living situation, income, resources, household size) within ten (10) days of the change; and
- In cases where the client is required to search for employment, submit the required documentation of active employment search not later than the final week of the calendar month or before the specified date as directed by the Caseworker.
- 3. If there has been a change in the client's circumstances which would affect the amount of General Assistance the client was eligible to receive and General Assistance has already been provided pursuant to this Section, such change will be reflected in the following month which may result in an increase, decrease or denial of General Assistance for that month.
- 4. General Assistance which is received by an applicant as a result of the failure to report any information as required by this Section must be repaid to Lancaster County in accordance with the provisions of Section 2:403.
- 2:503 Eligibility Recertification:
 Continuous cases may be certified for up to a six (6) month period. Ongoing cases will be reviewed periodically depending on the circumstances of the case. All ongoing cases must be

reviewed and eligibility recertified at least every six (6) months in order to remain open as a continuous case. In order to recertify eligibility, the applicant must:

- Complete and sign a new General Assistance application in a face-to-face interview; and
- 2. Provide necessary verification on all points of eligibility.

PRIMARY HEALTH CARE

<u>Purpose</u>: To furnish medical services for the medically indigent living in Lancaster County.

SCOPE OF MEDICAL SERVICES

- 3:100 Medical Coverage for Program
 Participants: All individuals
 enrolled in the General Assistance
 Program and approved for
 Primary Health Care will be
 eligible for the following services
 as outlined below:
 - 1. Primary medical care and related health care services at no charge through the Primary Health Care Clinic of the Lincoln-Lancaster County Health Department (LLCHD).
 - 2. Medical services provided by LLCHD and the General Assistance Program will be limited to those services provided for and covered by the Medicaid program.
 - 3. Appointments for Primary Health Care will be made through the LLCHD's Community Health Services Division. At the time of appointment, the referral nurse will make an initial assessment of health care needs, and make the appropriate referrals and screen for financial eligibility.
 - Specialty physician services and hospital outpatient or inpatient care when certified

- as medically necessary as defined under Section 1:121 and prior authorization is given by the Clinic Physician or his/her designated agent. The physician and/or medical facility to be utilized and the scope of medical services to be provided shall be determined by the Clinic Physician or his/her designated agent and the following factors shall be taken into consideration in making this decision:
- a. The most cost-effective method of intervention; and
- If the condition is chronic and non-life threatening, rehabilitative potential should exist and the number of therapy or counseling sessions should be specified.
- Access to medical triage consultation and/or referral services after clinic hours and on weekends and holidays.
- 6. With prior approval from LLCHD Staff, GA clients who have special needs related to their health conditions and require Primary Care services outside of the normal scope of services offered at LLCHD by the may be approved to receive Primary Care services through a local provider.

3:101 <u>Hospitalization/Emergency Care:</u> Emergency room services will be provided to GA Clients who have been determined financially eligible for hospital and/or emergency room services provided the visit to the emergency room meets the criteria for a life threatening or life trauma condition. All hospital services provided in conjunction with inpatient care must be pre-authorized by the LLCHD staff.

3:102 Special Cases/Prisoners:
Prisoners in the custody of the
Lancaster County Correctional
System shall receive Primary
Health Care coverage during the
term of their incarceration. Care
will be provided by the
designated medical staff in the
jail supplemented by the Primary
Health Care Clinic. Referral
procedures for hospitalization and
specialty care will be the same as
those for other indigent patients.

SCOPE OF DENTAL SERVICES

- 3:200 <u>Dental Coverage for Program</u>

 <u>Participants</u>: Individuals enrolled in the General Assistance

 Program will be eligible for the following services:
 - 1. Emergency dental care with limited treatment services through the LLCHD Dental Clinic to alleviate dental pain, control infection and prevent more costly deterioration at no fee for those clients that are actively enrolled in the General Assistance Program;
 - 2. Specialty services or services that the LLCHD Dental Clinic is unable to provide when the emergency dental care is certified as necessary to alleviate dental pain, control

- infection and prevent more costly deterioration.
 Additionally, such services must be given prior authorization by the LLCHD Dental Clinic Manager or his/her designated agent. All referrals for specialty services will be made to a contract provider as the preferred provider and shall consider the following factors;
- a. The most cost effective method of intervention;
- b. The urgency for treatment needs;
- c. Medicaid Treatment Services/Reimbursement; and/or
- d. Whether the client is in good standing with the preferred provider;
- 3. A written treatment plan must be submitted to the LLCHD Dental Clinic Manager for his/her designated agent for prior authorization of treatment services.
- 4. For those clients that have established a dental home prior to General Assistance enrollment, such clients may remain with their established dental provider if the provider agrees to accept the usual and customary dental Medicaid reimbursement rates (not actual fee for cost that Federally Qualified Health Centers qualify for or FQHC look alike) and only for dental services that fall within the Scope of Dental Services as outlined in 3:200 of the

- General Assistance Guidelines. A written treatment plan must be submitted to the LLCHD Dental Clinic Manager or his/her designated agent for prior authorization of treatment services. Clients receiving dental care that does not fall within the scope of the General Assistance program will be responsible for the provider/program requirements, i.e., fees for service.
- 5. GA Clients who receive approval for services from a Contract Provider for any type of dental care, and who after the second time they fail to report at the appointed place and time shall forfeit any and all entitlements for future specialty dental services from a Contract Provider.

SCOPE OF PHARMACY SERVICES

- 3:300 Pharmacy services will be offered by licensed pharmacists in accordance with the standards and procedures established by the Nebraska Medicaid Program with the exception that no copayment will be required. All pharmaceutical services are provided by the contract pharmacy.
- 3:301 Only prescription medications and over the counter medications are authorized as a reimbursable expense when pharmacy services are approved. All medical supplies and durable medical

- equipment must be pre-approved on a separate Service Request form.
- 3:302 All prescription medications will be issued as prescribed by the physician, however no more than a thirty (30) day supply of any one medication will be issued at any one time.
- 3:303 Replacement of lost or stolen drug products will be considered but the pharmacy provider must indicate this on the claim form. Replacement must be authorized by the General Assistance Department or Primary Health Care Clinic. The client must also have filed a police report prior to replacing controlled substances.
- 3:304 The dispensing fee will be the same as that allowed by the State Medicaid System. However, pharmacists shall not, under any circumstances, make a charge to the Lancaster County General Assistance Program which exceeds the pharmacy's usual and customary charges.
- 3:305 Medications and Pharmacy services provided by LLCHD and the General Assistance Program will be limited to those services provided for and covered by the Medicaid program.
- 3:306 When appropriate clients/applicants shall be required to apply for the Prescription Assistance Program as administered by the Lancaster County Medical Society (LCMS).
- 3:306 The LLCHD, LCMS, Lincoln Lancaster County Mental Health

Clinic (LLCMHC) and General Assistance (GA) Staff will provide a monthly review of prescriptions filled to monitor for medical necessity and compliance with the requirement to participate in the Prescription Assistance Program.

SCOPE OF BEHAVIORAL HEALTH SERVICES

- 3:400 Behavioral Health Coverage for Program Participants: All individuals enrolled in the General Assistance Program and approved for Primary Medical Care may be eligible for the following services:
 - 1. Specialty physician services and hospital outpatient or inpatient care when certified as medically necessary as defined under Section 1:121 and prior authorization is given by the Clinic Physician or his/her designated agent and the following factors shall be taken into consideration in making this decision:
 - The most cost effective method of intervention; and
 - b. If the condition is chronic and non-life threatening, rehabilitative potential should exist, and the number of therapy or counseling sessions should be specified.
 - Emergency medical care for a life threatening or life trauma condition provided by a hospital in compliance with program requirements;

- 3. Behavioral health services requested by any individual with residency in another county other than Lancaster County will be referred to the county of residence to apply;
- 4. Behavioral health care services through the Lancaster County Community Mental Health Center (LCCMHC) or contracted provider for outpatient services as follows:
 - Same-day care for emergency and Primary Health Care Clinic referrals; and
 - By appointment for nonemergency and ongoing services.
- 5. Inpatient behavioral health services will focus on individuals in need of acute psychiatric inpatient services who are unable to access services at the Lincoln Regional Center. The following conditions must be met. Clients must be either:
 - a. At risk of suicidal behavior;
 - In acute psychosis unmanageable as an outpatient; or
 - Persons in need of shortterm stabilization away from crisis situations.
 - d. In all cases, documentation must exist that efforts to place the individual at the Lincoln Regional Center have occurred.
 - e. Adult Emergency Protective Custody cases will be handled by the Lancaster County Crisis Center.

- 6. All requests for assisted living within Lancaster County must include a Lancaster County GA Form 5 and have prior authorization from the Director of the Lancaster County General Assistance Office.
- 3:500 <u>Behavioral Health Formulary</u>
 <u>Medications</u> for treatment of
 behavioral health clients will be
 prescribed in accordance with
 Appendix C.

COUNTY CREMATIONS/BURIALS

4:100 County Services: If the estate of the decedent and/or the income and resources of responsible relatives are insufficient to meet the cremation or burial expenses, General Assistance may be authorized to meet these expenses if the provider of mortuary or cemetery services is covered under the current County contract or agrees in writing to provide these services in accordance with the provisions of the General Assistance Guidelines. It is the policy of Lancaster County that direct cremation, as defined in section 1:110 is the only option available. Exceptions to this policy are only for those situations where cremation is not an option due to legal considerations and must be approved by the County General Assistance Director or Deputy Director. Cremation must be approved by next of kin or responsible party. If the decedent's body is unclaimed by next of kin or a responsible party, then the County may authorize the body to be cremated or buried. The County Board's Chief Administrative Officer may authorize any such cremation or burial on behalf of the County. Approval of an application for county cremation services does

not constitute approval or authorization to cremate.

- 4:101 County Fee Schedule: The fee schedule for County cremations/burials set forth in Appendix B is effective March 1, 2007 and will continue through February 28, 2009. The fee schedule will be adjusted effective March 1, 2009 based upon the change in the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics Kansas City, MO-KS Consumer Price Index - All Urban Consumers 1982-84 = 100 (CPI-U). The increase or decrease will be in the same percentage as the change in the Kansas City, MO-KS (CPI-U) from first half 2008 to first half 2009. Thereafter, the fee schedule in Appendix B shall be updated every two (2) years according to the formula set forth in this section. A fee of \$800 (Eight hundred dollars) will be paid for cremation services as outlined in section 4:102.
- 4:102 <u>Services Covered by County</u>: The following services are included within the established fee structure as noted in Section 4:101, Allowable Expenses, and published in Appendix B:
 - 1. Allowed Cremation Services:
 - a. Required preparation;
 - One-time, brief newspaper notice (limited to name, age and date/time of service);

- Alternative Cardboard container as selected by the mortuary;
- d. Plastic container for cremated remains as selected by the mortuary;
- e. Transportation from place of death to the mortuary;
- f. Transportation to the place of cremation, if different from mortuary;
- g. Crematory fee;
- h. Private family
 viewing/visitation, no public
 viewing, as scheduled by
 the mortuary; and
- i. Chapel services.
- 2. When direct cremation is not an option due to legal considerations which can be confirmed by the Lancaster County Attorney office burial services may be authorized. The services shown in item 3 (below) are to be included within the established fee structure as noted in Section 4:101, Allowable Expenses, and published in Appendix B.
- 3. Allowed Burial Services:
 - Embalming, dressing and casketing;
 - b. One-time, brief newspaper notice (name, age and time of service);
 - c. Casket as selected by mortuary;
 - d. Grave liner, if required by the cemetery (and any associated charges);
 - e. Transportation from place of death to the mortuary (see also Section 4:104);

- f. Transportation to the cemetery;
- g. Visitation as scheduled by mortuary; and
- h. Chapel or graveside services.
- 4:103 <u>Items Not Covered by County</u>
 <u>Cremation/Burial</u>: The following items are not included or provided for in the County fee structure:
 - 1. Chapel services;
 - 2. Graveside Committal Service;
 - 3. Flowers;
 - 4. Organist;
 - 5. Pallbearers;
 - 6. Clergy fee;
 - 7. Clothing;
 - Viewing/visitation, or preparation for viewing;
 - 9. Transportation for the family;
 - Memorial cards or record book;
 - 11. Telephone or telegraph notices;
 - Transportation of the deceased outside Lancaster County (see Section 4:104);
 - 13. Headstone;
 - 14. Funeral escort service; and
 - 15. Burial of cremated remains except in accordance with Section 4:111.
- 4:104 Transportation Exceptions: A reasonable payment may be allowed to transport a Lancaster County resident from place of death outside the County (e.g. University Hospital) back to Lancaster County. Transportation of deceased from Lancaster County to a funeral home and/or cemetery in another county or

state where other family members live or are buried may also be allowed when reasonable (e.g. to allow burial next to spouse). Cost for transportation will be paid as billed, not to exceed the lesser of \$.50/mile or \$100.00.

If the initial transportation of the decedent is done by any mortuary other than the one selected to provide the services covered by the County, an additional transportation fee of \$100.00 may be paid for this service.

- 4:105 Financial Eligibility Requirements:
 In order to be eligible for County cremation/burial services, the assets of the decedent's estate and/or the income, assets and resources of responsible relatives cannot exceed the allowable amount as defined in Appendix B section 4:101, County Fee Schedule.
- 4:106 Financial Participation: If When the financial eligibility requirements are met, County cremation/burial services may be authorized but only to the extent that the cost of services exceeds the assets of the decedent's estate and/or income and resources of responsible relatives.

EXAMPLE

Step	Amount
Step 1-Cost	
Cremation	\$800
Step 2 –	
Assets of	
Decedent	
Cash	\$200
Life	\$100
Insurance	
TOTAL	\$300
Step 3	
Total Cost	\$8000
Minus Assets	\$300
COUNTY	\$500
PAYMENT	,
AUTHORIZED	

- 4:107 <u>Responsible Relatives</u>: Includes spouse of the decedent and parents of a minor child.
- 4:108 Other Eligibility Requirements: In addition to meeting the financial eligibility criteria, any individual requesting County cremation/burial services on behalf of the decedent must agree in writing to the following terms and conditions:
 - They will accept the services as outlined above and understand that the funeral home will not provide additional items or services;
 - They have not made nor will they make financial arrangements to provide for services not covered by the County;
 - 3. They will cooperate with the funeral home in securing income and assets of the

- decedent determined to be a set off against the County's responsibility; and
- 4. If the decedent did not own a burial plot at the time of death, interment will be arranged through a cemetery as determined by the County. Violations of these conditions will forfeit the County's responsibility for participating in the costs of the services provided.
- 4:109 Treatment of Income of Responsible Relatives: In cases where the responsible relative has income, the following guidelines will apply:
 - Amount of monthly income (net amount)
 -(minus) Actual cost of housing, utilities and food or ADC standard of need, whichever is greater
 + (plus) Liquid resources
 = (equals) Amount to be applied to County services
 - 2. In cases where the surviving spouse/dependent child is entitled to receive the burial benefit from the Social Security Administration, those funds will be reimbursed to the County General Assistance Department upon receipt.

4:110 Agency Procedures:

- All requests for County cremations/burials must be in writing and signed by the person making the request.
- 2. If arrangements for cremation/burial services have been made with the mortuary in excess of the County fee

- schedule, assistance will be denied.
- 3. Both the applicant and the mortuary will receive written notice which will indicate if the request for County cremation/burial services is approved or denied and in the case of approvals, notify the mortuary and cemetery of the amount of the payment to be made by the County.
- 4. If funds exist which are to be applied to the cost of the cremation/burial services and the financial institution holding such funds requires a certified copy of the death certificate, an additional \$11.00 may be paid to the mortuary to cover this expense.
- 4:111 <u>Unclaimed Bodies</u>: In cases where the decedent's body is unclaimed by next of kin or a responsible party and the State Anatomical Board does not want the body, cremation services will be provided. All cremated remains of unclaimed bodies shall be buried in an ossuary in the County section of Wyuka Cemetery. A fee of \$55.00 shall be paid to Wyuka Cemetery per inurnment, which fee shall include a permanent recording of the burial.
- 4:112 <u>Unusual Circumstances</u>: When necessary to expend monies in excess of the amounts cited in Appendix B section 4:101, Allowable Expenses, approval shall be obtained from the County General Assistance Director or

Deputy Director and the special circumstances documented in the case narrative. Situations may arise which require the Director's approval and must be negotiated on a case-by-case basis due to the infrequency of such requests. A reasonable payment may be allowed for unusual circumstances not to exceed \$250.00.

ADMINISTRATIVE POLICY AND PROCEDURE

The following regulations will control the financial obligation of Lancaster County, Nebraska, to expend funds on behalf of any individual eligible to receive General Assistance, Primary Health Care coverage and/or a County cremation/burial.

GENERAL PROVISIONS

5:100 Completed Application: To be considered a completed application, the application must be signed by the applicant/client within ten (10) days immediately preceding the date it is received in the Lancaster County General Assistance Office. Prior to approving an application for assistance, the original copy of the application must be provided to the General Assistance Caseworker.

The County will assume no liability to provide program benefits to any individual who fails to complete a written application within the time specified by a program's requirements. A written request for General Assistance will not act as a substitute for such written application.

5:101 Availability of Funds: The obligation of the County to provide General Assistance under any program shall be subject to

the availability of funds in the fiscal year.

- 5:102 Approved Vendors: Even though an individual is qualified to receive program benefits, the County shall not make payment for any service unless:
 - The provider of those services is approved as a vendor by the General Assistance Department and complies with the appropriate program regulations; and
 - 2. The vendor agrees to reimburse the County in the event payment is made for goods or services which are subsequently not provided. Such reimbursement shall be in whole or in part based upon the actual goods or services provided.

PAYMENT PROCEDURES

- 5:200 <u>Vendor Payments</u>: Payments on behalf of eligible clients can be made only if the vendor will accept a County voucher and the vendor agrees to provide the goods or services through the authorization period.
- 5:201 Insuring Maintenance of Minimum
 Health and Decency: Even though
 an applicant is found eligible for
 General Assistance, payment will
 not be issued unless such
 payment will insure the
 maintenance of minimum
 decency and health for the client.

Such situations include, but are not limited to, the following:

- 1. Utility shutoffs (The applicant has received a shutoff notice for non-payment and the maximum rate of payment allowable for the size of the household is insufficient to prevent the shutoff from occurring. General Assistance may also be denied if other assistance programs are available or the utility shutoff will not adversely affect the health, safety or welfare of the client.);
- 2. Foreclosure or eviction proceedings are pending and the maximum payment allowable for the size of the household is insufficient to prevent foreclosure or eviction;
- The applicant's residence does not meet the minimum provisions of the applicable health codes;
- Rental assistance may be denied to a client who is financially eligible if the client cannot demonstrate the ability to continue making rental payments after General Assistance has ceased; or
- 5. In situations where the vendor or property owner refuses to accept payments from the General Assistance program on behalf of the applicant/client.
- 5:202 Notice of Eligibility But Non-Issuance of Payment: In all cases in which the provisions of Sections 5:200 and 5:201 apply,

the client will be notified in writing:

- 1. That they are eligible for General Assistance for the authorization period;
- Of the maximum payment available for the items requested;
- 3. That payment will not be issued to the vendor; and
- 4. Once they have secured alternative living arrangements or the vendor has agreed to provide the goods and services through the authorization period, General Assistance will be issued.
- 5. If General Assistance is not issued during the authorization period, a notice of termination of benefits will be sent to the applicant. In the event that the applicant and vendor reach an agreement subsequent to the letter of termination, General Assistance may be issued if it will assist the client in avoiding relocation and if such agreement is reached within thirty (30) days of the date of the notice of termination.
- 5:203 Reimbursements: The General Assistance program does not reimburse any person or agency for payments made to a provider on behalf of a client.

GENERAL ASSISTANCE VENDORS

5:300 <u>Landlords</u>: In order to be an approved vendor eligible to

receive General Relief Orders, the individual or organization receiving payment must either be:

- 1. The title holder of record of the real estate where the client resides; or
- The designated agent of the title holder or record of the real estate where the client resides; or
- 3. The mortgage holder of record to the real estate where the client resides; or
- 4. The buyer of real estate on land contract. If the title of record is still in the name of the seller or trustee, a copy of the contract must be provided to the General Assistance Department.
- 5:301 Immediate family members shall not qualify as landlords and shall not be eligible to receive payments as approved vendors when the applicant's relationship to the landlord includes parent, stepparent, parent-in-law, grandparent, spouse, brother, sister, son, daughter, stepson and/or stepdaughter.
- 5:302 <u>Assisted Living Facilities</u>: In order to be an approved vendor eligible to receive General Relief Orders, the assisted living facility must be licensed as such by HHS.
- 5:303 <u>Location of Property</u>: In all cases the real estate or board and room facility must be located within the geographic boundaries of Lancaster County.

AUTHORIZED MEDICAL AND HOSPITAL SERVICES

Medical and hospital care delivered by a provider to a qualified Primary Health Care client will be reimbursed for such care based upon the Medicaid rate or at the rate actually charged by the provider, whichever is less, provided such care was delivered in compliance with the following sections.

- 5:400 Prior Authorization: All health services and hospital care must have prior authorization by the Clinic Physician of the Primary Health Care Clinic or his designated agent unless otherwise provided for herein. Prior authorization shall consist of:
 - 1. A written referral from the Primary Health Care Clinic designating the provider, hospital and/or physician authorized to provide care, specifying the nature of the medical service being authorized and that the medical care is to be provided within a specified period of time:
 - Individuals with chronic, long-term health problems will be referred to community physicians; and/or
 - b. Individuals already established with a physician for treatment of long- term health needs may remain with that physician when approved by the LLCHD.
 - 2. Verbal authorization by the Clinic Physician or designated

agent if medical care is required after clinic hours, on weekends or holidays followed by a written referral the next working day.

5:401 <u>Prescription Medications</u>:

Prescription medication may be issued by a provider to a qualified Primary Health Care patient upon dismissal from the hospital provided no more than a seven (7) day supply of medication is issued. If medication will be required beyond seven (7) days, the patient should be provided with a prescription.

- 5:402 <u>Life Threatening/Life Trauma</u>
 <u>Condition</u>: Any medical condition which, in the opinion of the County designated physician, requires the individual be either:
 - 1. Admitted to an intensive care unit; or
 - Operated upon before the next working day for emergency, non-elective procedures; or
 - Designated an emergency admission because he/she requires hospital treatment to prevent possible mortality or increased morbidity.

5:403 Emergency Medical Care:

- Providers may be reimbursed for emergency medical care and/or subsequent inpatient hospitalization provided:
 - Emergency medical care was provided because of a life threatening or life trauma condition; and
 - b. the medical provider notifies the Primary Health Care clinic or the General

Assistance Department within seventy-two (72) hours of admission that they are providing medical care to a patient actively enrolled or potentially eligible for Primary Health Care coverage.

- The Primary Care Clinic will notify the General Assistance Department when emergency treatment or hospitalization is authorized.
- 3. The hospital's Utilization
 Review Nurse completes a
 review of the patient within
 seventy-two (72) hours from
 the time of admission and
 upon completion of the review,
 contacts the Primary Health
 Care Clinic and gives the
 following information:
 - a. Patient identification;
 - b. Medical diagnosis; and
 - c. Patient's physician.
- 4. The Clinic Physician, or designated agent and attending physician, certifies the medical treatment was for a life threatening or life trauma condition and only medically necessary care was provided and reports authorization to the General Assistance Department.
- 5. If emergency medical care is provided after normal business hours, on weekends or holidays, the Clinic Physician must give information required in paragraphs 2 and 3 above, to the Primary Health Care Clinic on the next business day.

5:404 Continued

Hospitalization/Inpatient Review:
The hospital Utilization Review
Nurse shall again review the
patient at the fiftieth (50th)
percentile of the appropriate
Diagnosis-Related Group, unless
requested sooner by the Clinic
Physician or designated agent. In
any case, the Clinic Physician or
designated agent may at any
time assign a County reviewing
physician to evaluate the patient
and treatment plan and
determine whether:

- 1. Continued care should be authorized; or
- 2. Treatment could be provided on an outpatient basis.

Any determination so made shall be noted on the patient's medical records. In the event continued care is not authorized, Lancaster County shall not assume liability for payment of medical expenses incurred from and after the date such determination is made.

NON-REIMBURSABLE SERVICES

Medical services will be provided through the Primary Health Care Clinic and are therefore not reimbursable expenses when delivered by a provider unless specifically authorized by the Clinic Physician or designated agent.

5:500 Clinic Services: Lancaster County provides Primary Health Care Clinic services through LLCHD. Clinic hours will be at locations and times specified and staffed by licensed physicians or health professionals. All qualified clients

- shall have access to primary medical care through the Clinic.
- 5:501 Acute Care: The Primary Health Care Clinic shall provide acute care to all qualified Primary Health Care clients. This may include simple nursing services, rehabilitation, post-surgical monitoring, physical therapy, etc., which will not result in the loss of continuity of care.
- 5:502 Attending Physicians: The attending physicians may continue care provided the client completes an application and continuing care is approved by the Clinic Physician.
- 5:503 Follow-Up Care: All qualified Primary Health Care clients shall receive follow-up care through the Primary Health Care Clinic or by the previously approved attending physician upon discharge from any hospital.
- 5:504 <u>Radiology Services</u>: As the health need indicates, radiology services shall be provided at a designated site.

PAYMENT PROCEDURES FOR MEDICAL CARE

5:600 Submitting Charges: All medical providers seeking reimbursement from the General Assistance Program must include the appropriate Medicaid code designations for the services provided in order for the bill to be processed for payment. Any bills received that do not include this information shall be returned to

the provider for correction and resubmission. All bills must be received and/or resubmitted within ninety (90) days of the date of the last services provided or payment will be denied.

- 5:601 Payment of Charges: All bills submitted in compliance with Section 5:500 shall be approved or denied within a reasonable time, not to exceed sixty (60) days, unless:
 - 1. An application for Primary
 Health Care coverage is
 pending, or the client has been
 denied coverage and is in the
 process of appealing the
 County's decision. In either
 case, the medical provider
 shall be notified of the delay
 and the reasons for such
 delay.
 - 2. Medical bills for SSI pending clients will be paid to providers at the time of service only when the provider has signed a contract with Lancaster County agreeing that upon notification of approval for Medicaid, Medicare or any other payment source for services provided it will reimburse Lancaster County the appropriate amount and bill the appropriate agency.
- 5:602 Notice of Non-Coverage: If all or any portion of the medical expenses billed (other than adjustments to reflect the Medicaid rate or excess income obligation of the client) are denied because such expenses were for non-covered services, a

Notice of Finding shall be issued to the client indicating that coverage has been denied and the reason for the denial. A copy of such notice shall also be forwarded to the medical provider(s).

INCOME AND RESOURCE STANDARDS

- 6:100 The income and resource standards governing eligibility for the receipt of General Assistance shall be based on the OMB Poverty Guidelines, which shall be applied as follows:
 - 1. Medical Assistance:
 - a. Primary Health Care In order to receive services from the Primary Health Care Clinic, or from authorized outside providers, the applicant's gross income must be equal to or below 100% of the OMB Poverty Guidelines as set forth in Appendix A, Part I and in effect during the authorization period.
 - b. Hospitalization and
 Emergency Room Services In order to receive
 assistance for
 hospitalization and/or
 emergency room services,
 the applicant's net income
 must be equal to or below
 50% of the OMB income
 guidelines as set forth in
 Appendix A, Part II and in
 effect during the
 authorization period.
 - 2. Rent, Deposit and Non-Medical Assistance In order to receive assistance for non-medical (other than burial assistance), rent and/or deposit assistance, the

- applicant's net income must be equal to or below 50/70% of the OMB income guidelines as set forth in Appendix A, Part II and in effect during the authorization period.
- 3. <u>Burial Assistance</u> In order to receive assistance for burial services as defined in Chapter 4, the decedents estate and/or the gross income and resources of a responsible relative must be equal to or below 100% of the OMB Poverty Guidelines as set forth in Appendix A, Part I and in effect during the authorization period.
- 6:101 Adjustments to OMB Poverty
 Guidelines: Annual adjustments
 to the OMB Poverty Guidelines
 shall become effective on the first
 day of the month following
 publication in the Federal
 Register. The guidelines in effect
 at the time of request shall
 govern initial eligibility
 determinations.

APPENDIX A

100 % OMB POVERTY GUIDELINE

Family Size	Monthly	
1	\$ 903	
2	\$ 1,215	
3	\$ 1,526	
4	\$ 1,838	
5	\$ 2,150	
6	\$ 2,461	
7	\$ 2,773	
8	\$ 3,085	

households of three (3) or more individuals. (Effective 2-21-2008)

For each additional household member, add \$312. The 100% figure is used in determining eligibility for Primary Health Care. (See Section 6:100 (1) (a)).

50%/70% OMB POVERTY GUIDELINE

Family Size	Monthly (\$)
1	\$452
2	608
3	763 /1,069
4	919 /1,287
5	1,075 /1,505
6	1,231 /1,723
7	1,387 /1,942
8	1,543 /2,160

For each additional household member, add \$156 (or \$218). The 50% figure is used in determining eligibility for non-primary care medical services (see Section 6:100 (1) (b)) and non-medical General Assistance (see Section 6:100 (2)). The 70% figure is used in determining eligibility for shelter only, for

APPENDIX B

CONSUMER PRICE INDEX

ALL URBAN CONSUMERS - KANSAS CITY, MO-KS

CHANGE IN ALLOWABLE EXPENSES

1. FLAT FEE FOR MORTUARY SERVICES:

	Rate – Prior to 2/28/07	Percentage Increase	Rate Effective 3/1/07
A. Cremation	\$990	6.5%	\$1,108
B. Burial			
1. Adult Burial	\$1,860	6.5%	\$2,077
2. Child Burial	\$990	6.5%	\$1,108

A.	Not	N/A	N/A
Cremation,	covered		
plot open &			
closed fee			
B. Burial Plot	\$675	5.0111%	\$719
open &	⁹⁸		~
closed fee			
(effective			
3/1/07)			

^{2.} FLAT FEE TO CEMETERY:

APPENDIX & B

Behavioral Health Formulary:

Use generic medications all the time unless contraindicated

Medications for the treatment of behavioral health conditions will be prescribed in accordance with the following formulary and evidence based practice.

- 1. <u>Tier One</u>: Medications to be prescribed as the first option for treatment as indicated:
 - a. Anti-anxiety Buspirone, Hydroxyzine,
 - Antidepressant-Amitriptyline, Citalopram, Doxepin, Fluoxetine, Nortriptylin, Paroxetine, Trazodone, Wellbutrin, Effexor,
 - c. Mood Stabilizer Lithium Carb, Depakote, Depakote ER, Tegretol
 - d. Antipsychotic-Fluphenazine, Haloperidol, Prochlorperazine, Prolixin Decanoate, Haldol Decanoate, Thioridazine, Thiothixene, Risperdal, Geodon,
 - e. Parkinson's Benztropine, Trihexphenadyl
 - f. Thyroid Levothyroxine
 - g. Alzheimers- ACHE inhib, Exelon, Aricept, Namenda
- Tier Two: Medications on Tier Two may be used only after use of the Tier One Medications has been unsuccessful.

- a. Anti-anxiety Xanax,Klonopin, Ativan
- b. Antidepressant- Lexapro,
 Zoloft
- c. Mood Stabilizer Lamictal
- d. Antipsychotic Abilify, Clozaril,
- e. Sleep agents- Ambien, Sonata
- 3. <u>Tier Three</u>: Consists of all other medications prescribed for treatment of behavioral health conditions and its continued use will require specific review and approval by staff at Community Mental Health.